

King's Cliffe Endowed Primary School King's Forest, King's Cliffe, Peterborough PE8 6XS Tel: 01780 470259

Head Teacher: Mrs Lynda Bowyer

E-mail: head@kingscliffe.northants-ecl.gov.uk

Friday 6th December 2019

Dear Parents,

Please find attached a copy of the Ofsted report following the recent two day inspection on Wednesday 6th November and Thursday 7th November 2019.

We were inspected under the new inspection framework that came into force on 1st September 2019. Therefore, the final report is brief and based only on this term's work. Anything done under the old framework is no longer taken into consideration. As the report is brief, it does not contain the detailed feedback we received verbally, so we would like to take this opportunity to elaborate on some details from the report.

The following are some of the strengths the Lead Inspector highlighted during the feedback to the Governors and Senior Leadership Team:

- Personal development
- · Pastoral care where children's needs are being met
- · Children's manners and conduct
- Reading children were strong in talking about their reading and excited to share their books
- Articulate children in Reception who are confident at speaking
- Pre-school and Reception staffs' understanding of the curriculum and what is needed
- · Pre-school and Reception children are highly engaged
- Science strong with good sequencing and well resourced
- An inclusive curriculum for all and support for children with special educational needs and the disadvantaged
- Teachers have high expectations of what pupils can achieve.
- Music EYFS and KS1 strong teaching and sequencing that draws on prior learning

Governors would like to make you aware that we strongly disagree with some points raised in the report and feel unfair generalisations were made from limited evidence, based on one or two aspects. We found many of the comments contradictory. In one paragraph, it states: 'teachers expect pupils to achieve well,' and further on it states 'teachers do not expect children to achieve as well as they can.' Another example is 'teachers are slow to get Reception age children started in reading;' however, the Lead Inspector then proceeds to comment, 'most pupils join Year 1 knowing the sounds they should.' Therefore, by the end of Reception children know their sounds for reading.

The following are the areas we strongly disagree with:

Reception

Our vision for Reception in the early weeks of children joining us is to prioritise communication, language and literacy and personal, social and emotional development. Concentrating on these areas in the first few weeks of children starting Reception quickly develops children's confidence and well-being; therefore, giving our children a strong start to the skills they need in becoming life-long

learners and resilient individuals. End of year outcomes demonstrate this, since the school stands four points above national outcomes. We wish to reassure parents that our priorities for our young learners will not change.

British values - respect and tolerance

We are proud of every single child in our school and for the vast majority of the time they demonstrate respect and tolerance. Every visitor we have into school and all feedback from trips refer to the exemplary behaviour of our children. The Governors take umbrage to the reference of 'derogatory language,' as this statement is based on two historical pieces of evidence from previous academic years. It is also worth noting, when we had our inspection 11 months ago, the inspector commented: 'The school strongly promotes British values, with the curriculum enabling pupils to make informed choices about their future.' There have been no changes in the new inspection framework, or in the way we teach British Values.

Safeguarding records

After the inspection, we sought further clarification on this since the Lead Inspector recommended our Designated Safeguarding Governor should be looking through confidential files. When checking this with the Safeguarding Auditor and the Data Protection Officer they categorically disagreed with this recommendation. We will continue to monitor the files using the same robust procedures in line with DfE guidance. Governors would like to reassure parents that we have checked to ensure our safeguarding procedures are effective and records are well organised and maintained. The safeguarding auditor verified the checks.

We would like to share with parents, after seeking advice we have been encouraged – by an external advisor- to submit a formal complaint to Ofsted. We are awaiting a response.

We would like to take this opportunity to thank you for the support you have shown both during and after the inspection. We remain a strong, good school and we should all be proud of the contribution each one of us makes towards ensuring our children become confident, life-long learners and grow a love for learning. The Ofsted experience demonstrated what a strong, supportive team of staff, parents and governors we are - without your support, this could not be possible.

We will be hosting a feedback meeting on Thursday 9th January 2020 at 6.00pm. If you would be interested in joining us, please complete the slip below and return to school by Friday 20th December 2019.

Parent Name(s):		
	Parents' Ofsted Meeting – Thursday 9 th January 2020	
Mrs L Bowyer Head Teacher	Mrs S Julien Chair of Governors	
L Bonder	N. July	
Kind regards	•	

I am interested in attending the Governor meeting about the Ofsted report on Thursday 9th January

2020 at 6.00pm. I would like to reserve _____ places.



Inspection of Kings Cliffe Endowed Primary School

Kings Forest, Kings Cliffe, Peterborough, Cambridgeshire PE8 6XS

Inspection dates:

6-7 November 2019

Overall effectiveness

The quality of education	Good
Behaviour and attitudes	Good
Personal development	Good
Leadership and management	Good
Early years provision	Good
Overall effectiveness at previous inspection	Good



What is it like to attend this school?

Pupils enjoy coming to this school. They are typically well behaved, polite and courteous to each other. There are a range of activities available which enhance their learning. Pupils take part in yoga workshops and local music festivals, and visit places of worship.

Pupils usually participate well in lessons. They have positive attitudes to their learning. Teachers expect pupils to achieve well, particularly in English and mathematics. Pupils enjoy learning through a themed approach. In Year 5, pupils learned about space through the theme of 'to infinity and beyond'. They were enthusiastic about reading their class book, 'Cosmic' by Frank Cottrell Boyce.

Pupils learn about all the subjects in the national curriculum. However, leaders have planned the order in which pupils learn new things better in some subjects than in others. In the early years, teachers do not expect some children to achieve as well as they can.

Some pupils have a limited understanding of British values. On occasion, a very small number of pupils do not show respect and tolerance or know what behaviour is right. Leaders have not always taken incidents of derogatory language seriously enough.

What does the school do well and what does it need to do better?

Leaders have made sure that pupils learn about a broad range of subjects. In most subjects, teachers build pupils' knowledge to help them remember more. Teachers have good subject knowledge. This helps them to have high expectations of what pupils can achieve.

The school's themed approach helps to bring learning to life and to be meaningful for pupils. Teachers make links between different subjects. For example, pupils learned about the Great Fire of London. They found out about the significant events before and after the fire. They made models of Tudor houses and set fire to them to learn how materials combust.

In a few subjects, what pupils will learn is less well planned. New knowledge does not always build on what pupils have learned before. Teachers use assessment goals to check what pupils should know by the end of the year. However, subject plans do not always show what pupils will learn to achieve these goals.

When teaching reading, teachers are slow to get Reception-age children started. Typically, they do not begin to learn their first sounds until the end of the first half-term. However, as children move through the Reception Year, teachers speed up the teaching of sounds. Most pupils join Year 1 knowing the sounds they should.



Teachers choose the books they will read with their class to grab pupils' interest. Pupils are enthusiastic to read together. There is a weekly reading skill focus. For example, teachers ask pupils to predict what they think might happen next.

In mathematics, teachers know what they want pupils to have learned by the end of the year. They check that pupils have remembered previous learning. This helps when pupils learn new concepts. Pupils revisit and revise knowledge. This helps it to stick in their memory.

Children in the early years are chatty, enthusiastic and independent. They play well together and follow routines well. Staff in the early years have good knowledge of the foundation stage curriculum. Staff develop children's knowledge well during play. For example, in the nursery, children learned to recognise and say sounds in words such as 'whizz', 'bang' and 'pop'. When children join the Reception Year, many are well prepared. However, the expectation of children is sometimes not high enough. Some children show that they can do more than adults expect of them.

Leaders plan activities which support pupils' personal development. Yet, a very small number of pupils do not understand British values, tolerance or respect. Most pupils behave very well. However, some do not behave well towards each other. A few do not show self-control in different situations. Leaders do not always take it seriously enough when pupils use derogatory language.

Safeguarding

The arrangements for safeguarding are effective.

Leaders have made sure that all staff, volunteers and governors understand how to keep children safe. Staff pass on concerns to the school's designated safeguarding leaders.

Inspectors found that some safeguarding records were not well organised or maintained. Leaders took immediate steps and resolved this before the end of the inspection.

Governors know that they are responsible for keeping pupils at the school safe. However, they have not checked that safeguarding procedures are effective. This includes making sure that the right checks are made before staff begin to work at the school. Leaders acted to rectify this before inspectors left the school.

What does the school need to do to improve?

(Information for the school and appropriate authority)

■ In a few subjects, such as music at key stage 2 and personal, social, health and economic (PSHE) education, the curriculum is not sequenced well enough to build on what pupils have learned before. Leaders should ensure that the curriculum is



planned to build subject knowledge sequentially, helping pupils to remember previous learning and use this when learning new concepts.

- In the early years, the curriculum is not ambitious enough to enable some pupils to achieve as well as they might. Once children start in the Reception Year, some are not able to get off to a flying start. Leaders must ensure that the curriculum for the early years is ambitious for all children and that tasks are demanding enough to meet all their needs.
- Leaders have not planned all aspects of the curriculum for pupils' personal development to build on what pupils have learned before. A few pupils have a limited understanding of British values. Leaders must ensure that the curriculum for personal development is progressive and develops pupils' knowledge of British values, including the concepts of tolerance and respect.
- Most pupils have a well-rounded understanding of tolerance and respect to know what behaviour is right or wrong. A few pupils do not always demonstrate this understanding. Leaders should ensure that all pupils know how they should behave in different situations, and understand what is acceptable and what is not.

How can I feed back my views?

You can use Ofsted Parent View to give Ofsted your opinion on your child's school, or to find out what other parents and carers think. We use Ofsted Parent View information when deciding which schools to inspect, when to inspect them and as part of their inspection.

The Department for Education has further guidance on how to complain about a school.

If you're not happy with the inspection or the report, you can complain to Ofsted.

Further information

You can search for published performance information about the school.

In the report, 'disadvantaged pupils' refers to those pupils who attract government pupil premium funding: pupils claiming free school meals at any point in the last six years and pupils in care or who left care through adoption or another formal route.



School details

Unique reference number 122012

Local authority Northamptonshire

Inspection number 10110097

Type of school Primary

School category Voluntary controlled

Age range of pupils 2 to 11

Gender of pupils Mixed

Number of pupils on the school roll 214

Appropriate authority The governing body

Chair of governing body Suzie Julien

Headteacher Lynda Bowyer

Website www.kingscliffeschool.co.uk/

Date of previous inspection 21 November 2018

Information about this school

There have been no significant changes since the last inspection.

Information about this inspection

We carried out this inspection under section 5 of the Education Act 2005.

- We focused on reading, mathematics, music and PSHE education. This included lesson visits accompanied by members of the school's staff. We also talked with pupils about their school and looked at examples of pupils' work in these and other subjects.
- We held meetings with the headteacher, the leader for the provision for pupils with special educational needs and/or disabilities, subject leaders, teachers and teaching assistants. We also spoke with the chair of the governing body and three governors.
- We spoke with parents and carers informally and considered the 58 responses to the online parent questionnaire, Parent View, and correspondence received during the inspection. There were no responses to the staff survey.



■ We looked at a range of documents, including: the school's curriculum plans; plans for improvement; the most recent published information on the achievement and progress of pupils; and information relating to the arrangements for safeguarding pupils.

Inspection team

Helen Williams, lead inspector

Her Majesty's Inspector

Shazia Lydon

Ofsted Inspector

Caroline Evans

Ofsted Inspector



The Office for Standards in Education, Children's Services and Skills (Ofsted) regulates and inspects to achieve excellence in the care of children and young people, and in education and skills for learners of all ages. It regulates and inspects childcare and children's social care, and inspects the Children and Family Court Advisory and Support Service (Cafcass), schools, colleges, initial teacher training, further education and skills, adult and community learning, and education and training in prisons and other secure establishments. It assesses council children's services, and inspects services for children looked after, safeguarding and child protection.

If you would like a copy of this document in a different format, such as large print or Braille, please telephone 0300 123 1231, or email enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk.

You may reuse this information (not including logos) free of charge in any format or medium, under the terms of the Open Government Licence. To view this licence, visit www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/, write to the Information Policy Team, The National Archives, Kew, London TW9 4DU, or email: psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk.

This publication is available at http://reports.ofsted.gov.uk/.

Interested in our work? You can subscribe to our monthly newsletter for more information and updates: http://eepurl.com/iTrDn.

Piccadilly Gate Store Street Manchester M1 2WD

T: 0300 123 1231

Textphone: 0161 618 8524 E: enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk W: www.gov.uk/ofsted

© Crown copyright 2019